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OCTOBER 2, 2014 
AUDIT COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES 

 
An Audit Committee meeting was held on Thursday, October 2, 2014.  The meeting was called to order at 11:00 

A.M. by Ms. Emily Youssouf, Audit Committee Chair.  Ms. Youssouf asked for a motion to adopt the minutes of the Audit 
Committee held on September 11, 2014.  The minutes were unanimously adopted by the Committee.  Ms. Youssouf then 
introduced the first information item regarding the Fiscal Year 2014 Financial Statement and Related Notes. 

Ms. Marlene Zurack, Corporate Financial Officer stated that she was going to introduce this section because we 
have some unique process steps this year that requires a little bit of flexibility and forbearance on the part of the Committee. 
We are hoping to be able to work out a plan that is satisfactory to both parties.  There is a major new accounting 
requirement in this year’s financial statement audit related to pension.  Because of that, the City Actuary is doing a major 
analysis which will have a significant affect to our financial statements.  What we are presenting to you now are draft 
financial statements without this major change.  We need for the Committee to vote on those so that we can submit the draft 
to the City so they can finish their audit.  We would like to present this, get the approval to submit and then come back to 
present the final financial statements and the management letter. 

Ms. Youssof stated that the Committee can find a date mutually agreeable to schedule a meeting in November. 
Mr. Jay Weinman, Corporate Comptroller, was introduced by Ms. Zurack to present the Committee a draft overview 

of the Corporation’s financial performance for the fiscal year which ended June 30, 2014. 
Mr. Weinman reported that KPMG has almost completed its audit of the Corporation’s financial statements and is 

expected to issue an unqualified opinion.  An unqualified opinion states that the financial statements are presented fairly in 
all material respects.  Mr. Weinman explained that the following statements reflect changes in reporting and required a 
restatement of the 2013 financial statements: 

• GASB 65 – reporting items previously reported as assets 
 Requires gain or loss on refunding to be classified as deferred outflow rather than an asset 
 Costs of issuance to be expensed rather than amortized over the life of the bonds 

• GASB 68 – accounting of pensions 
 Changes the measurement for liability recognition.  The pension liability which currently is zero on our 

books because we pay exactly what the actuary calculates us to pay.  The actuary’s office will now be 
required to estimate the liability required for us to put on our books that is equivalent to what is the present 
value of that liability.  We expect that it to be a larger number than we have.  We are waiting for the report 
to come out. 

Mr. Weinman reported that overall, the Corporation’s net deficit position increased by $509 million in 2014.  For 
2013, net deficit increased by $380 million.  Mr. Weinman then proceeded to provide highlights of the Fiscal Year 2014 
financial statements, as follows:    
 

Balance Sheet (Statement of Net Positions) 
Assets 

• Patient Accounts Receivable Net – decreased $67 million and 10 days due to an increase in collection efforts, 2014 
patient service cash increased by $406 million while increasing patient service revenue.  That comes close to the state-
wide average of about 65 days – we are currently at 72. 
Mrs. Bolus asked what a comfortable amount of days to have is.  Ms. Tiso responded that typically in New York some 
have been 20 to 30 days, it varies based on their financial position. 

• Estimated third party-payor settlements - increased $580 million due to the payment delay of $540 million of earned 
UPL revenue for state fiscal years beginning with 2012. 
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• Grants receivable - decreased $223 million due to the receipt of $183 million in CDBG revenue accrued at the 2013 
year-end, and the receipt of $20 million of IAAF (Interim Access Assurance Fund) funds for fiscal year 2015. 

• Assets restricted as to use - decreased $28 million due to use of the Construction Fund for various capital projects. 
• Capital assets, net - increased $140 million for: 

o Gouverneur Healthcare Services major modernization project ($42 million) 
o Harlem Hospital Center major modernization project ($13 million) 
o Henry J. Carter major modernization project ($82 million) 

Deferred Outflows 

• Unamortized refunding cost - Represents the amortization of loss on bond refunding and is newly reported as per GASB 
65. This was previously reported as a reduction to HHC's long term bond debt. Decreased$ 4 million from 2013; 
representing the amortization. 

 
Liabilities 
• Accrued salaries, fringe benefits, and payroll taxes - increased $105 million for estimated collective bargaining 

settlements. 
• Accounts payable and accrued expenses - increased $23 million primarily due to increases in vendors' payable due to 

cash flow. 
• Estimated pools payable - increased $415 million primarily due to the receipt of State Fiscal Year 2015 DSH Max and 

Supplemental SLIPA funds. 
• Due to City of New York - increased $310 million as the Corporation and the City agreed to delay payments u n t i l  

2 0 1 5 to maintain adequate cash flows. 
• Long-term debt - decreased $52 million due to the payment of current debt obligations.  The statements have been 

adjusted for GASB 65 and loss on refunding is reported as deferred outflows.   
• Postemployment benefits obligation, other than pension (OPEB) – increased $98 million related to the New York City 

Office of the Actuary revised assumptions for OPEB costs. The actuarial cost method has changed and resulted in a 
decrease to the liability and amortized over 10 years. 
Ms. Youssouf asked if the actuarial analysis have on impact on this.  To which Mr. Weinman responded that part of the 
test work kPMG does is on the census work.  If there are any reported changes, it could have change, possibly to the 
OPAR but probably will not be material. 

• Other current liabilities - decreased $17 million as FICA refunds received were paid out to medical residents. 
 

Income Statement 
(Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Position) 

Operating Revenue 

• Net patient service revenue - increased $419 million due to: 
o Increased patient  revenue of $118 million  
o UPL revenue increases of $76 million 
o DSH Max increase of $104 million 
o Other third party retro  revenue of $120 million 

• Appropriations from the City of New York - increased $14 million mainly due to an increase of $17 million of interest 
paid by The City. 

• Grants revenue - decreased $280 million due to: 
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o $256 million in FEMA and CDBG revenue for storm related expense reimbursement accrued in FY 2013. 
o $10 million in reduced Meaningful Use. 

Operating Expenses 

• Personal services - increased $130 million or 5.4% and FTE's are consistent.  The increase is due to collective 
bargaining settlements and expected settlements of $115 million. 

• Other than personal services - increased $92 million or 6.4% primarily due to the increased cost of pharmaceuticals  
($19 million), temporary workers and nurse fees ($32 million), and other general cost increases. 

• Fringe benefits and employer payroll taxes - increased $43 million due to 
o Health benefit increases of $18 million or 3.6% 
o Pension expense increase of 18 million or 4.3% 
o FICA increase of $10 million 

• Postemployment benefits, other than pension (OPEB) - decreased $95 million as the New York City Office of the 
Actuary actuarial gain experience.  Also, since the actuarial cost method was adjusted in 2013, the change in unfunded 
actuarial accrued liability is being amortized over a 10 year period. 

• Affiliation contracted services - increased $7 million or less than 1% for market adjustments and enhanced services and 
is consistent with the prior year's growth. 

Operating Loss 

• Operating loss is $708 million compared to $668 million in 2013. 
Non-operating revenue 

• Interest expense - increased $7 million from 2013 to 2014 as the interest paid by The City increased by $17 million and 
capitalized interest of City funded debt decreased by $13 million. 

Other changes in net assets 

• Capital contributions funded by City of New York - decreased $89 million due to fewer continuing major modernization 
projects.  Last year we did have some projects funded by the City for reconstruction of Bellevue and Coney Island. 

MetroPlus 

• Cash and cash equivalents - increased $77 million due to positive operating results. 

• Premium receivable - increased $65 million for unpaid supplemental managed care of $49 million. 

• Accounts payable and accrued expenses - increased $71 million due to the impact of the Medicaid redesign (low birth 
weight newborns, disabled infants, homeless and personal care) and growth in lines such as NY Exchange, and 
Medicare. 

• Premium revenue - increased $133 million. Premium growth is mainly new NYS Health Exchange products, Medicare 
($15 million), HIV/SNP ($15 million), Managed Long Term Care ($18 million) and NYS Health Exchange ($65 million). 

• Other than personal services - increased $163 million for medical expenses related to increased services and growth for 
the above. 
Mr. Weinman stated that that concludes the summary of both the balance sheet and the income statement. 
Ms. Maria Tiso, KPMG Engagement Partner, introduced the audit team members consisting of Joe Bukzin, 

Engagement Senior Manager and Jim Martell, Healthcare Industry Resource Partner.  Ms. Tiso proceeded to summarize 
significant issues as provided within the Overview of 2014 Audit Results & Required Communications.  
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Ms. Tiso said that she is not going to touch upon every slide.  There are a lot of things that we went over in Planning 
and she is going to hit some of the key items to save time.  We plan on issuing the financial statements, the management 
letter and our required communications to those charged with governance.  There is a change related to GASB 68.  The 
City auditors are requesting a procedure letter from us regarding our test work of the census data.  They want us to give 
them assurance that the census data that was in the actuary report was appropriate; we are in the process of selecting 
samples.  We know that there were no material errors, irregularities or illegal acts.  If there were any, we would report it to 
the committee.  As Mr. Weinman mentioned, we now issue an unmodified opinion, it used to be an unqualified opinion, but 
they changed the terminology.  Regarding the management letter, we have sent our comments to management and they 
are in the process of addressing them.  We do not envision any significant deficiencies or material weaknesses in the 
comments that we have given to management. 

Ms. Tiso continued by stating that there are a handful of transactions that KPMG audited as part of this year’s audit.  
They are all included and disclosed in the financial statements and Mr. Bukzin will speak on some of them briefly. 

Mr. Bukzin saluted everyone and reported on the upper payment limit balance.  This is a receivable on the balance 
sheet and it has decreased substantially from last year to this year.  HHC has a history of receiving funds from the state – it 
has been submitted to CMS for approval.  The meaningful use incentive describes the accounting policies actually recorded 
in grants revenue.  The Interim Access Assurance Fund is to assist large public hospitals and they work towards integration 
in connection with Delivery System Reform Incentive Payment Program (DSRIP) – HHC was awarded $152 million.  During 
the fiscal year HHC received $35 million in cash on a net basis.  $15 million of that was recorded as revenue and about $20 
million has been recorded as deferred.  In surrendering the property known as Goldwater, there was a loss recorded of 
about $23 million in the financial statements as a component of the depreciation expense captured. 

Ms. Youssouf asked who came up with the $23 million.  To which Mr. Weinman responded that the loss is calculated on 
our book value.  We had a book value of the building and any of the assets located within the building as we got rid of it.  
Whatever we had as net value had to be written-off -- Ms. Zurack added that we have to depreciate what might be fair 
market value for replacement of buildings, etc.   

Mr. Bukzin continued stating that the next item is the collective bargaining settlements and the expected settlements.  
The amount is about $124 million, of which a substantial portion of that, about $102 million, relates to prior periods.  There 
are two pieces to that – what’s been settled and agreed to and using that as a basis for estimating the expected payouts 
under similar contracts.  We do consider the quality of the accounting pronouncements, they have been consistently applied 
and footnote disclosures are appropriate.  Management, as well as KPMG is required to assess and evaluate subsequent 
events as part of the audit. 

Ms. Youssouf asked if we know the subsequent events regarding pension.  Mr. Bukzin answered yes, that that will be a 
major change in the financial statements and the disclosure as well. 

Mr. Bukzin continued with page 11 where they spend a significant portion of their time during the audit in terms of 
challenging management’s judgments and estimates.  These are consistent with the prior year with the exception of GASB 
68.  Once that report is finalized, we will engage one of our KPMG actuary professionals to assist in reviewing the report.  
Several of these items are a matter of us doing an independent evaluation.  The valuation of receivables for example, we 
will use our computer-assisted audit tools and do hindsight and projections and compare to what management has 
recorded.  All these balances are reasonably stated in the financial statements. 

Ms. Tiso added that page 12 relates to audit differences.  The first bullet states that there were no uncorrected 
misstatements proposed and not recorded by the client.  The second bullet, audit and post-closing adjustments – we start 
our audit in mid-July and at this point in time the books and records are still not closed.  During the course of the audit, 
management makes certain adjustments to the books and records.  From the time we start the audit and the time the books 
and records were closing, barring the GASB 68 adjustment, there was a net impact to the P&L of about $112 million.  $144 
million of that related to revenue and $32 million related to expenses.  The last bullet on page 15 talks about the attestation 
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report that needs to be completed and given to the City as it relates to the accuracy of the census data. Page 17 discusses 
some of the unpredictable procedures that we did as it relates to the audit.  We wanted to give a fresh look to some of the 
things we have done in the past. 

Mr. Bukzin highlighted some of the unpredictable items during the audit.  First, we choose to meet with certain members 
at the local level, divisional CFOs and asked some questions around the risk of fraud, where they see risk, financial 
reporting in the organization.  Second item, scanning through the vendor master listing to see if there are any employees on 
that list.  There should not be any – we did find a handful. 

Ms. Youssouf asked if this can be an issue.  Ms. Tiso responded no, some may make it into the management level 
comment that we will discuss with the committee. 

Mr. Bukzin continued with page 18, next steps.  We are working through wrapping up the financial statements obviously 
in connection with GASB 68.  There is one item on the balance sheet that management is looking into in terms of 
classification of receivables and liabilities related to third parties.  We have received the supporting documentation on the 
Medicaid-Admin grant and have been finalized.  The subsequent events that I eluded to earlier, debt covenant calculations, 
we have a preliminary calculation.  Management is meeting those covenant requirements, but it will be updated in the 
finalization of the financial statements and we issue a debt covenant compliance letter in connection with our review of 
those calculations. 

Ms. Tiso stated that because there is going to be big span between the time we discussed these financial issues to the 
time that we issue the final financial statements, we have do a subsequent event review.  If there is anything significant that 
happened in the organization from this in time, there may be some additional disclosures.  

Ms. Youssouf asked KPMG to give the Committee their viewpoint on what is going on.  
Mr. Martell stated that locally I see quite a few things.  Obviously the major not-for-profits academics are actually 

branching out outside of Manhattan into the geographic areas and, acquiring a lot of the community hospitals.  These 
hospitals are creating networks where most of them had certain tentacles out there but now they are all pretty much doing 
that.  We are seeing a significant impact of the exchanges.  The organization is trying to understand them and see how they 
are going to impact the organization.  HHC is at the forefront with DSRIP and how that is going to change the revenue 
stream going forward and strategic alliances going forward. 

Ms. Zurack asked the committee’s permission to submit the draft financial statements to the City. 
Ms. Youssouf asked for a motion and seconded by all.  She then turned the meeting over to Mr. Telano for internal audit 

updates. 
Mr. Telano saluted the committee and stated that Internal Audit serves as the liaison between HHC and audits done by 

external agencies.  The first audit currently being conducted by the city comptroller’s office is the Lincoln Affiliation 
Agreement. That audit began on July 2013 and it is ongoing – representatives from HHC have not heard from the auditors 
in almost three months.  The other audit is the Patient Revenue Accounts Receivables; this audit began on October 22, 
2013.  The only noteworthy fact about this audit is that they had requested reports from Bellevue related to patient 
information.  Before documents are sent out, it goes through Internal Audit for review.  We noticed that there was patient 
protected health information on these reports.  We asked Corporate Compliance and General Counsel to determine whether 
these reports could go forward and it was determined that they should not and we gave them an example of what a report 
would like if the information was redacted.  There is nothing on the report, just the title of the report.  As Mr. McNulty has 
educated me on this, there are 18 identifiers of patient health information and once they are crossed out, there is nothing 
they could use in this report.  However, this was escalated to the City Comptroller’s legal department and a meeting was 
held with the division head of audit at the comptroller’s office.  The meeting was attended by Mr. Russo, Mr. McNulty, myself 
with some audit staff and someone from Bellevue who provided this report.  They still want to go forward in obtaining this 
information.  Although we were pretty clear that this information is not available.  

Ms. Youssouf asked if what the plan is. 
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Mr. McNulty stated that when we met with City Comptroller, it was explained to them that once we redacted these 18 
identifiers, this information will not be useful for them.  We are going to reconvene to determine if there is another way that 
they could get some limited information that would enable them to go forward.   

Mr. Telano added that the comptroller’s office would regroup and determine if they have a solution to this problem and 
they were going to get back to us. 

Ms. Youssouf asked Counsel has anything to add.  To which Ms. Keller responded that Mr. Russo was involved.  On 
the Comptroller’s side, they brought someone in from counsel’s office that we know and respect very highly.  She addressed 
that the issue is that their charter mandates to do this type of audit, they are looking for a way to make it work. 

Mr. Telano continued by stating that the other two audits that are outstanding are ones conducted by City Comptroller’s 
office of Bellevue Hospital’s Emergency Operations Plan.  That audit began in August and they are in the process of 
obtaining information.  The last audit involves a follow-up audit of the management and control of overtime being conducted 
by the New York State Office of the Comptroller.  The original audit was started in 2009, but the final report was not issued 
until 2011.  This audit is in its infancy stages also; they have met with corporate finance, and the budget director of HHC. I 
attended that meeting and at this point they are looking to obtain information. 

Mr. Telano continued and said that at today’s meeting we will only be discussing 5 PAGNY affiliation audits.  During our 
audit, we found instances in which the same issues were noted. 

Ms. Youssouf asked for PAGNY’s representatives to approach the table and introduce themselves.  They did as follows: 
Reginald Odom, Chief Human Resources Officer; Anthony Mirdita, Chief Financial Officer; Nelson Conde, Senior Director of 
Affiliations at HHC.   

Mr. Telano said that he is going to review some commonly found issues throughout these five audits.  As a result of this 
discussion, we will not need to discuss the audits of Metropolitan, Coney Island or Lincoln because these are the three 
findings that were noted at those three locations.  The first finding has to do with the recalculation document not being 
finalized since the inception of PAGNY. 

Ms. Youssouf asked Mr. Telano to give a brief explanation of what the recalculation document is.  Mr. Telano said that 
is a reconliation of the payments that HHC provides to PAGNY with the expenses that they actually incur.  This is done on 
an annual basis for each facility. 

Mr. Nelson added that we follow the terms of the contract to determine our recalculation.  Mr. Telano stated that a 
comment is needed regarding this first finding.  To which Ms. Youssouf said yes, since we have not seen any in two of 
them, since pre-2011. 

Mr. Odom stated that he is the newest member of the PAGNY executive team.  He proceeded to identify some of the 
other people from PAGNY representing the organization.  They were as follows:  Walter Ramos, General Counsel; Ellen 
Giesow from North Bronx Health Network; Robert McKenna from Harlem; Allan Vergara from Lincoln, Sabina Zak from 
Coney Island and Howard Nelson from Metropolitan. 

Mr. Odom continued by stating that he wanted to briefly thank the Committee for the time and effort and particularly Mr. 
Telano and his team for all the hard work they put into this.  We know that audits sometimes can be contentious for us but at 
the end of the day I do not think any of us disagrees with the fact that the purpose of the audit is to make the organization 
better.  PAGNY feels that the efforts that his team has put in have helped us to look at our internal operations and to help us 
strive to get better in what we are doing.  We are seeing significant progress in getting the six divisions of PAGNY to work 
more efficiently together and our hope is to continue to strive forward and do those things in the future.  We feel we are 
making significant contributions to the community in extending our services.  We are also extending services to some of the 
other organizations that are not part of our affiliation, for example, Henry Carter.  We are providing physicians at Woodhull 
and Coler as well.  With the help and guidance of HHC we look forward to continue to improve as we move forward. 

Mr. Mirdita reported that on the recalcs this audit covers 2011, 2012 and 2013.  In total we are looking at 12 recalcs.  
Let me take 2011 and 2012 first as a bulk.  Then we have Metropolitan, Lincoln and North Central Bronx Network. 
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Mrs. Bolus said that she rather take 2011 first by itself because it seems to stand out. 
Mr. Mirdita said that on the 2011 we will be moving over with signing off on the Coney Island by October 15th.  For 

Harlem we are working through some disallowance issues, we do not have a date when we will be able to sign off on that. 
Mrs. Bolus asked why it is taking so long, we are almost finished with 2014 and you are way back in 2011.   
Mr. Mirdita responded that there are some issues of disallowance and some disagreements in terms of what the recalcs 

show. 
Ms. Youssouf stated if they have not been submitted, she is not sure what the disallowances are.  To which Mr. Mirdita 

responded that have all been completed for 2011 and 2012. 
Ms. Youssouf asked if they have been submitted.   
Mr. Conde answered that they have not been submitted for payment, but they have been submitted for review. 
Ms. Youssouf asked when they were submitted.  To which Mr. Conde replied that we have been getting them over time. 
Ms. Youssouf asked if he got them when he was supposed to.  Mr. Conde said that there was a delay in obtaining the 

documents, but again, that is due to issues in getting prepared for the first time in the organization and being clear what 
information had to be clear.  It was a process that we had to work through to get to this point. 

Ms. Youssouf stated that I am sorry, but understand how, from out advantage point sitting here, it seems like you are 
not being clear.  The answers are for whatever reasons, whether you did not like the contract or you did not feel you had to 
do it, I do not know what happened, but for these kinds of delays, it is very distressing when we are here and we are 
responsible for the fiduciary responsibility and this is not a private company.  I am sure you are aware that we are dealing 
with taxpayer money that affords us to pay you.  I am trying to understand, and as my colleague is, why did you not do them 
on time and why you have not submitted them.  I think this is very direct question - please, could you give us some kind of 
direct response, it would be greatly appreciated. 

Mr. Mirdita responded that they have been submitted. 
Ms. Youssouf asked if they were submitted in 2011.  To which Mr. Mirdita answered that 2011 was submitted sometime 

in October 2013. 
Mrs. Bolus confirmed: 2011 was submitted in October 2013? 
Mr. McKenna, affiliation officer for Harlem, said that he came on board in 2012 and these things were outstanding.  We 

tried to work through them as quickly as possible. 
Ms. Youssouf asked Mr. McKenna if he was an HHC employee.  He responded PAGNY. Then Ms. Youssouf stated that 

I am having a very difficult time understand it.  I am not trying to pick on any one person, but obviously there is something 
seriously wrong, and the excuse that somebody is new has nothing to do with this.  Still, 2011 did not get submitted until 
2013 and neither did 2012.  I do not understand what is going on because it just looks like PAGNY is saying to HHC too bad 
– you paid us, we are going to keep the money.  We do not want a recalc – is that what it is, are you unhappy with your 
contract.  It seems like it is just a total disregard for a huge contract with HHC.  I would really like to understand if that is the 
case.  If so, do we need to go to some kind of mediation?  I do not expect you, sir, to answer it because you are one 
institution, but I would think people from PAGNY central should be the appropriate people, you have been there long 
enough now, to actually figure out what the issues are. 

Mr. Mirdita said that 2011 and 2012 have been done as a package because it is a lot easier.  Coney has been done the 
same way. 

Mrs. Bolus stated that it is not easier for us because each year should have been done separately; they all have their 
own time frame.  2011 should have been done in 2012 and then you work on that from 2012 to 2013.  It is not a matter of 
you going to bundle them together.  Did you come and ask us to bundle them together? No.  Did you at one point say we 
are going to be late with 2011 and we are not going to do it until we get around to doing 2011 and 2012 together?  Or did 
you arbitrarily decide we will skip 2011, start with 2012 and at some time or another do them together? 
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Mr. Mirdita stated that the reason why they are pretty late is once they are completed, we hand it off to the site at each 
one of the hospitals.  Then Ms. Youssouf asked when you hand it off to the site, are you handing it off to a PAGNY?  Mr. 
Mirdita responded No, to the finance folks at each site. 

Mrs. Bolus asked if they got the 2011 and 2012.   
Ms. Youssouf added in 2013 they received it. 
Mrs. Bolus asked when they received it.  Mr. Mirdita answered October 2013. 
Ms. Youssouf added that I think we are asking a very direct, simple question and we are getting kind of lost in the noise 

here.  Could you please just say if there is a fundamental problem that the Board of HHC needs to be aware of between 
PAGNY, the way it treats HHC, in holding up its end of the responsibility when it comes to financial matters and us.  If the 
Board needs to be aware of this it is critical that we know.  Or else I can tell you this looks very likely to be the next thing 
that would be audited from an outside source.  Because In the Comptroller’s office in the State and the City, if I saw this, I 
would go in PAGNY tomorrow and do a major audit.  I want to understand if in fact we can give some reason that makes 
some sense about what is happening. 

Mr. Mirdita responded that there is a lot of back and forth that goes on once the submission has taken place and has 
taken place. 

Ms. Youssouf added that the submission was two years late. 
Mr. Odom added that while I was not here during some of these periods of time, this goes back to the origins of PAGNY 

and the changes in leadership that took place and there have been a lot of changes in the organization.  In the last couple 
of years there has been stability in the executive team. I being the last person being brought on board, I think that is when 
there has been a stronger push to move these things forward.  Dr. Marcos has made a significant effort in pushing us 
forward to get us to the point where we are.  I cannot speak to what happened in 2010 or 2011 or 2012, but I think since our 
new leadership team has come on board significant effort has been made and we have been moving forward in the 
progress.  I think there have been some fundamental differences of view in the finances that have held things up, but I think 
that is normal back and forth that goes on between the sites and affiliates. 

Ms. Youssouf stated that we do not have that problem with other affiliates.  I do not agree with you that it is a normal 
thing that goes on. 

Mr. Odom said that I am talking about the back and forth that happens when make a submission and there are issues 
that the site will see. 

Ms. Youssouf stated that the back and forth is not the problem.  Maybe for the tenth time I am going to say that these 
things were years late; it is a major issue.  The staff of HHC works incredibly hard to make sure, as you can tell from the 
financials we just went through, that we do this stuff on time, professionally and get it done.  PAGNY is a group of 
physicians all very well educated, great doctors but what is going on?  We have to report this to the full board – what are 
you going to say?  Tony did you want to say something. 

Mr. Martin stated that I think it was mentioned before PAGNY has had some significant growing pains.  I do feel 
confident that they do have a solid leadership team in place.  I have been in communication with Dr. Marcos and let him 
know the seriousness of this issue.  As a result of those communications we got commitments for a number of these recalcs 
for the 15th and then we will also commit to having the rest done by the next meeting of this board, which will be December.  
You are right, this is totally unacceptable.  I have communicated that to Dr. Marcos and I think there is culpability all across 
the board in many different areas why this has happened.  I make a commitment to you Mr. Youssouf and Mrs. Bolus that 
this will be resolved and will be taken care of by the next meeting. 

Ms. Youssouf asked if we have a commitment from PAGNY.  Mr. Odom responded, absolutely. 
Mr. Telano continued with the audit update by stating that the next issue which was found at most of the sites had to do 

with the subcontractor agreements not being adequately controlled.  Some of the issues that we found were the contracts 
did not have expiration dates; they had clauses for indefinite automatic renewals.  Many of the contracts have not been 
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renewed or renegotiated since PAGNY assumed the agreements from the previous affiliate.  At one site a couple of 
contracts cannot be located and some contracts had expired.  Most of these issues were noted during last year’s audit. 

Ms. Youssouf said that this was noted last year and obviously nothing was done to correct it. 
Mr. Odom responded that while we have not completed the process to clear up all the issues with the contracts, we 

made significant progress as about a third of the contracts have been completed.  There is probably another third of those 
contracts we have out with our different vendors at different sites to make sure they have signed off on it.  Two thirds of the 
agreements are well on their way.  There is probably another third of the agreements that are still outstanding.  We brought 
on a general counsel just about a year ago and he has been helping us move this process along to establish some new 
procedures and controsl to address some of these specific issues.  We did probably assume the agreements from the 
previous affiliates; our commitment is that we will have this cleared up no later than March of 2015.  We are working through 
the process diligently now and we are committed to getting it completed. 

Mrs. Bolus asked Mr. Odom if his name is on all the papers.  To which Mr. Odom responded no, still in process.  Then 
Mrs. Bolus asked how long that will take.  Mr. Odom answered that we think there are about two-thirds that are completed 
and another third that we are working on. 

Mrs. Bolus asked do you know long that will take.  It seems to me if you are going to do that work you should have your 
name there.  Mr. Odom said that our intent is to have it completed by March. 

Ms. Youssouf asked how many are there that it will take so long to get completed.  Mr. Odom said that most of these 
contracts are for providers of services.  We do not want to stop the service to the facility.  We are working with our individual 
chiefs and chairs and the different services to modify the terms of the agreement.  We make quick fixes to the documents 
and the details, but then we have to go back and forth with the particular vendors. 

Ms. Youssouf asked how many are there.  Mr. Odom answered that I believe somewhere around 30 or so more that 
have not been completed, and there are other still in the process. 

Mrs. Bolus asked if we have the names of those.  To which Mr. Odom answered that he did not have a complete list. 
Mr. Conde added that there were 140. 
Mrs. Bolus asked if they still waiting for name change in some of the contracts that have expired.   
Mr. Odom said that they are beyond just name change, there is a renegotiation that has to go on.  The name change is 

the quick, easy part, it is a matter of we have to go back and renegotiate with the particular vendor and sometimes there are 
other changes.  We need to clarify the scope and types of services that are being provided. 

Mrs. Bolus asked if they could get the names of the vendors and what the problem is.  Mr. Odom answered sure. 
Mr. Telano continued by stating that the last issue found throughout the numerous facilities was system access not 

always being removed timely for terminated affiliate employees.  We found this, especially for the HHC medical records 
system, which was QuadraMed and HHC’s email system which is Groupwise.  In addition, we found for the many ex-
employees there was no accountability for their ID cards being confiscated once there were terminated.  This issue is not 
limited to PAGNY, it involves both parties communicating and when the employees are terminated from PAGNY they must 
notify HHC’s HR and IT and hospital police.  There are numerous parties involved in this. 

Ms. Youssouf asked what PAGNY is doing to address that. 
Mr. Odom responded that as Mr. Telano indicated, it is a communication issue.  They were very helpful in providing us 

good feedback and comments on suggestions on how to move forward on this.  At each of the sites there is a more 
organized process and better communication, sometimes daily and no less than weekly communication about the status of 
employees who were terminated.  Also, there is more follow-up, which I think was a piece sometimes missing.  There is 
better coordination at each of the sites, there are systems in place to make sure that we follow-up on everybody that was 
terminated going forward. 

Mr. Telano stated that I am going to speak about Jacobi and Harlem specifically and asked for the representatives to 
Jacobi to approach the table.  Ms. Ellen Giesow, Chief Affiliation Office from Jacobi introduced herself.  During this audit 
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there seemed to be a disconnect between the auditors and the PAGNY staff in relation to the request for information.  This 
audit took eight weeks to complete.  On April 9th we initially gave a list of about 18 different documents that we needed and 
that list was updated on April 22nd - throughout the course of the audit, we request documents.  By the time we left on June 
5th there were many instances in which the documents were still outstanding – that is an eight week period.  From our 
perspective, we have to conclude that these documents do not exist.  However, at the exit conference on July 22nd, which 
was seven weeks later – now is a total of 15 weeks, we were given documents and then were asked to continue our audit 
and look over these documents and remove audit findings.  When we leave the field – that is when we basically conclude 
our audit and if documents have not been given to us by then and maybe a week later, have to conclude that they do not 
exist.  Many of the findings that we came across and find in sections A and B and other ones, was mostly because we did 
not receive documents timely or we received different documents than we requested.  In finding A we had requested 
documentation related to employees being terminated and hired.  We assumed that we were going to receive personnel 
requisition forms, but instead we received personnel action forms and we were told they were legitimate documents.  
However, subsequent to the audit being completed we noted that the signatures on those forms and approval signatures on 
those forms were incorrect.  Some of those forms were currently dated and they were approved by employees that no 
longer are employed by PAGNY and vice versa.  There were older forms that were signed off by employees only currently 
working or more recently working for PAGNY.  Then later we were informed that was as a result of these forms being 
printed out by this ACS computer system which has a signature name plate and automatically embeds the signature.  We 
were not informed about this throughout the course of the audit which was the reason we accepted these personal action 
forms as legitimate.  Looking at it now, we are saying that these forms were not actually approved because the person did 
not really sign them by hand – they were signed by this machine.  As a result of that, we concluded that the system should 
not be utilized in that respect going forward. 

Ms. Youssouf asked  if this system has been removed.  Mr. Odom answered that we removed the names off the 
system.  Right now the system is in the process of being decommissioned within the next month or so.  Unfortunately, 
PAGNY at this moment does not have an HR system across the enterprise.  Jacobi, NCB was the one system that had a 
home grown system built many years ago.  As a result of this process, we have these built in signature plates on the 
system.  We are moving into a new ADP system across PAGNY enterprise, they will be up and running by the beginning of 
the year to eliminate the use of all of these systems that created some of those documents that the HR folks relied upon as 
opposed to, appropriately, using the PR document, which is the right document.  As Mr. Telano said that should have been 
the document referred to.  The practice has been that they take those documents and they enter information to the system 
and regularly use the information from that system as the action purposes.  They tend to think that the action that they 
create on the system is the right action. 

Mrs. Bolus asked what will be done with the ones missing – since you have all of those that have previously been 
signed.  Mr. Telano responded that at this point, we never received the personnel requisition forms.  I guess in our follow-
up, we will be looking for them. 

Ms. Geisow said that we went through all the files and they are available.  Mr. Odom added that all the forms they 
asked for are available.  Unfortunately, we did not produce them at the time of the audit. 

Ms. Youssouf stated that Internal Audit and Compliance are in place to try to help before something becomes critical 
and before something becomes a headline in the New York Post – they are not your enemy.  They are saying this is wrong 
that that is wrong.  You guys need to fix it to be in compliance.  Unfortunately, everything I have read and heard it seems 
like PAGNY has an attitude that internal audit is an enemy and somebody they are not cooperating with.  There is no reason 
to hold back documents, no reason not to do things on a timely basis.  I can tell you with all honesty, if I had a contract like 
this in front of me in private industry, I would get rid of that company immediately.  There is no excuse for these types of 
things – I find this unconscionable 



 11 

Mr. Telano continued and said that the next comment is related to documentation we requested for the faculty practice 
plan.  We had requested bank statements, audit financial statements, accounting records, collections and listing of 
physicians.  We made that request on May 20th; when we left the site on June 5th we still had not received anything except 
for the address to the lock box.  On June 10th we received some summary of charges but we could not verify the source.  
Once again at the exit conference on July 22nd, eight weeks after our initial request, we received certain items, bank 
statements and some other items.  This resulted in a finding stating that we find these documents did not exist. 

Ms. Giesow commented that when I first arrived last June, I realized that the faculty practice billing company was not 
providing to either us or to HHC the documents they needed.  I tried during the year to work with them to get them to 
produce the kind of information we needed.  They are a well-intention good billing company, but they are not capable of 
doing the kinds of things PAGNY need an FPP group to do.  As this became more evident and a struggle to getting what we 
got to Mr. Telano, I approached the chairs of the departments.  We met with the local governing counsels, and looked at 
different companies.  They have decided that we should go with Phycare who does the billing for all other faculty practice 
plans.  I think they can produce the kind of reports that we need and they can probably increase the revenue. 

Mr. Telano moved onto issue B related to the Bronx VA resident subcontractor that PAGNY is not a party between 
North Central Bronx and the Bronx VA although the physicians provide services under PAGNY’s oversight.  The medical 
board office did not have documents confirming credentialing for five physicians and ID cards for terminated Bronx VA 
residents were not collected. 

Ms. Giesow said that the contract is between the North Central Bronx Network and the Veterans Hospital.  We were not 
a party to it although we were in the position where we were to pay the residents and the residents are on the opening 
contract roster.  When the auditors brought this to our attention we asked HHC if we should be a party to that agreement 
and they said we should.  We are working with it now to make sure we get put on that contract with everybody else.  As far 
as the credentialing, the Medical Staff Affairs Office did not have the proper documents from the VA.  They contacted them 
right away and they now have a system for getting those credentials as residents rotate.  The IDs, to our knowledge, our 
human resources does not collect them.  The administrator for medicine collects them and gives them to the hospital police 
at North Central Bronx, to our knowledge they did that. 

Mr. Telano continued with the Harlem issues and asked for the Harlem representative to approach the table.  Mr. 
Robert McKenna introduced himself as Chief Affiliation Officer.  Mr. Telano continued and stated that this is in line with the 
last comment related to Jacobi that nine subcontractors medical clearances were not on file and the expiration date of those 
clearances were from 37 to 435 days old.  There seemed to be a weakness in the communication of the hospital and HHC 
and PAGNY. 

Mr. McKenna reported that as I recall, the comment was generally towards the Medical Staff Affairs Office of the 
hospital.  PAGNY was also indicated in that comment.  My response was that our general purpose or role there is to 
facilitate the access to our providers.  I had no communication from the hospital asking for such assistance and I am 
certainly making myself available to do that in cases in the future. 

Ms. Youssouf asked Mr. Telano if this is something he alerted to the hospital.  To which Mr. Telano responded that the 
director of credentials at Harlem Hospital is currently changing their process to ensure that this is done timely. 

Mr. Telano moved onto the issue C – checks requests were processed and paid without sufficient documentation to 
support the check request.  For example, $20,000 was paid to Advance Trauma Life Support for certifications for 2011, 
2012 and 2013 without detailing the individuals who received the certifications and there was instance where approximately 
$7,000 was reimbursed for a review course based upon quotation rather than an exact invoice. 

Mr. McKenna stated that this is true, we have a small office.  Our accounts payable person did not properly attach the 
documents to the request and they were not available at the time of the audit.  However, once we were informed of that by 
the auditors we were able to assemble the documents and attached them to the request and they were all received.  The 
point was made because we did not have them on the day of the request. 
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Mr. Telano said that the last issue he will discuss related to Harlem is the lack of segregation of duties within the HR 
department.  Two individuals in PAGNY’s HR department had access to enter and access data within the payroll system.  
Since PAGNY HR has the ability to add employees, there was a risk created when you have the ability to enter hours 
worked, rates of pay or total earnings. 

Mr. Odom reported that unfortunately, PAGNY does not have a separate HR system.  They only have a payroll system 
from ADP – they granted access to HR people and payroll people.  The HR people were utilizing the payroll system to add 
demographic information because there was nowhere else to store that.  That is something we are fixing with the 
implementation of our new upgrade ADP system.  We made it very clear to people that the responsibilities have to be 
separate to avoid the issues Mr. Telano pointed out. 

Mr. Telano said that the issues noted at Coney Island, Lincoln and Metropolitan were already discussed and we can 
pass on that.  He then said that that concludes his presentation. 

Ms. Youssouf stated that this is the second or third time PAGNY has been here since the change that was mentioned.  
Unfortunately, from the perspective of the Committee things have not gotten better.  In fact, the more we do the worse it 
gets.  I am hoping that all of these things and these dates are going to be fulfilled.  That it is not going to continue to be a 
problem.  The attitude has to change and the understanding that if you are in a contract with someone you are supposed to 
uphold your end of the contract and it seems like that has not been the attitude.  It is very distressing from our vantage point 
and we are going to be asking Internal Audit to check up to see if any of these things are corrected.  We are also going to 
talk to the rest of the Board members about this because I think these are very serious issues.  We have been told things 
were going to change every time PAGNY has been here.  Apparently nothing has changed. 

Mrs. Bolus added that we have to figure out what we are going to do.  There has to be some recourse when they do not 
do anything. 

Mr. Odom stated that I want you to understand that we take these issues very seriously and it is our commitment to 
make improvements and to fix the issues you laid out before us.  We recognize and you will absolutely see improvement.  I 
look forward to sitting back in front of you again with a different tenor the next time. 

Ms. Youssouf thanked him and turned the meeting over to Mr. McNulty. 
Mr. McNulty began his update by saluting the Audit Committee (the “Committee”) and directing them to section one of 

the Corporate Compliance Report (the “Report”) - the Deficit Reduction Act of 2005.  Mr. McNulty explained that HHC is 
required, as a condition of participation in the Medicaid program, to establish written policies and procedures that inform its 
workforce members, contractors, and agents of HHC’s internal policies covering the prevention and detection of fraud, 
waste and abuse; the Federal False Claims Act and any similar law of the State of New York that governs false claims; and 
whistleblower protections under Federal and New York State (“State”) law.  Continuing, he stated that HHC is required to 
certify its compliance with the Deficit Reduction Act on an annual basis.  He advised that, as Chief Compliance Officer, he 
would certify HHC’s compliance with the same in December of this year.   

Mr. McNulty continued by reviewing several policies and procedures that HHC has in place to comply with the Deficit 
Reduction Act.  He started with HHC’s Corporate Compliance Plan (the “Plan”) by explaining that the Plan outlines the eight 
elements of a compliance program that HHC is required to follow under State regulations.  He further explained that the 
Plan outlines all of HHC’s policies and procedures with respect to detecting fraud, waste, and abuse.  He advised the 
Committee that HHC’s Corporate Compliance Program follows the Office of the Inspector General’s (“OIG”) guidance for 
hospitals with regard to compliance programs and it also follows the federal sentencing guidelines with regard to an 
effective compliance program. 

Mr. McNulty continued by advising the Committee that Operating Procedure 50-1 - Corporate Compliance Program – 
provides for a Chief Compliance Officer, who: (i) is charged with oversight and implementation of the program; and (ii) is 
required to report at least quarterly to the Chairperson of the Committee and HHC’s President and Chief Executive Officer.  
He advised, in summary, that the Corporate Compliance Program calls for the good faith participation in the Compliance 
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Program and the reporting of any issues related to fraud, waste and abuse.  He next discussed HHC’s Principals of 
Professional Conduct (“POPC”), which he explained was a brief guide that directs all HHC workforce members to conduct 
official business in an ethical and lawful manner.  He gave the following examples of violations of professional conduct: (i) 
improper billing practices; (ii) accepting gifts from vendors; (iii) inappropriate patient referrals; (iv) breaches of patient 
confidentiality; and (v) failure to adhere to HHC policies concerning patient care.  He then discussed HHC’s Guide to 
Compliance (the “Guide”), which he explained was a 12-page pamphlet that the OCC provides to all employees.  He 
explained that the Guide provides a summary with regard to the terms fraud, waste and abuse, and covers certain topics 
such as the Federal and State False Claims Acts; HHC’s policy on retaliation; and compliance reporting procedures. 

Mrs. Bolus asked if they got it.  To which Mr. McNulty responded yes.  He stated that he utilized the payroll department 
to send out notices to all workforce members.  These notices outlined the requirements with Deficit Reduction Act; all of 
HHC’s policies and procedures concerning fraud, waste and abuse; and provided a link to HHC’s public website.  Mr. 
McNulty advised that he sent out by email, to all workforce members, the different requirements under the Deficit Reduction 
Act and how this information may be accessed on the HHC public website or the OCC intranet website.  He stated all 
vendors that provide health care products or services to HHC were sent notices informing them of these particular policies.  
He closed by stating that all employee handbooks are required cover the Deficit Reduction Act and an overview of HHC’s 
policies and procedures related to fraud, waste and abuse. 

Mr. McNulty continued on to discuss a recent data breach at the East New York Diagnostic and Treatment Center 
(“East New York”).  He explained that on August 11th the OCC, along with HHC’s information data security contractor - 
Tekmark Global Solutions - conducted a privacy and security audit walk-through to assess compliance with Meaningful Use 
Certification regulations and the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (“HIPAA”).  During the walk-
through, he stated, the OCC observed inappropriate storage of multiple unsecured boxes -- 198 in total -- in an East New 
York employee parking garage.  He advised the Committee that the OCC directed the boxes to be secured sent to Citi 
Storage, which is HHC’s offsite storage vendor.  He informed the Committee that the OCC launched an investigation into 
this matter, which revealed that these boxes contained the medical and dental records from several closed HHC clinics, 
including the Howard Houses Child Health Clinic; the Brevoort Houses Child Health Clinic; the Fifth Avenue Child Health 
Clinic; and dental records from the closed dental clinic at the Brownville Child Health Clinic.  He further advised that, to date, 
there were over 5,000 patients affected with regard to this data breach.  He advised that the investigation into this matter 
was ongoing.  In response to this breach, he advised the Committee that the OCC developed a written policy on how 
medical records and other sensitive information should be handled if any other HHC facility closes.  He stated that in the 
event that an acute care facility, nursing home or D & TC or any other clinic closes, all corresponding HHC’s records would 
be appropriately secured and transferred to the receiving facility; sent to a secured offsite location; appropriately archived 
into an electronic record; or stored appropriately.  He explained that, going forward, as part of the subject policy, the 
Executive Directors charged with the administrative oversight of a closing facility will be responsible for coordinating the 
secure storage, transfer, and preservation of all corresponding facility records. These coordinating efforts, he explained 
further, shall be conducted in conjunction with the Network Security Officer; the facility Record Management Officer; the 
facility Privacy Officer; and the Health Information Management department.  He advised that the Human Resources 
department, Finance department, and any unit head or chief of service responsible for the records at the facility planned for 
closure will also participate in the coordinating efforts.  He added that the policy also calls for the corporate Record 
Management Officer to be kept apprised of the aforementioned activities.  He informed the Committee that quarterly privacy 
and security walk-through audits at all of the D & TCs would occur over the next several months.  Additionally, he stated, all 
facility privacy officers would be required to perform periodic privacy and security walk-through audits at all other HHC 
offsite clinic locations. 

Ms. Youssouf asked if any information of the affected patients had been stolen.  Mr. McNulty answered, in summary, 
that he was unaware if any of the known 5,000 affected patients’ information was taken.  He continued by stating that the 
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patient notification process would commence probably the next day.  He stated that all affected patients would be provided 
with the opportunity to have credit monitoring and identify theft services at no cost. 

Mrs. Bolus asked what the estimated cost is. 
Mr. McNulty responded that the estimated cost to provide notification letters, set up a call center for the affected 

patients, and to provide identity theft and credit monitoring services, was $28,000.  In summary, he added that, although 
there was no indication that the records were ever accessed, these services were necessary in an abundance of caution 
given that some of the records were stored in the aforementioned location for over three years.  He informed the Committee 
that HHC would be required to provide notification to: (i) the Department of Health and Human Services Office of Civil 
Rights; and (ii) state-wide media in the form of a public release.  He told the Committee that said information would also 
require posting on HHC’s public website and the Network facility website.  He generally commented that the Senior Vice 
Presidents responsible for East New York and the other D & TCs support the performance of quarterly walk-throughs by the 
facility privacy officers. 

Ms. Youssouf asked if there are other facilities or clinics that this has raised your antenna.  Mr. McNulty replied in the 
affirmative and stated walk-throughs of all of the offsite clinics would be performed as a result and that he would personally 
go to all of the D & TCs.  He told the Committee that he would review all facilities that closed in the past five years to ensure 
that those records are either in Citi Storage or were appropriately transferred to the Medical Records or Human Resources 
departments.  

Mrs. Bolus asked if this had any impact on FQHC.  To which Mr. McNulty responded no. 
Mr. Martin added that it does not affect the status.  It is just sloppy of the facility to put those records in a very public 

place. 
Mr. McNulty said that the Chairperson of the Gotham Health FQHC was informed of the incident, noting that he briefed 

her again earlier in the week. 
Mr. McNulty moved on to the next item in his report and informed the Committee that the OCC had not received or 

uncovered any reports with regard to an excluded provider since the Audit Committee last convened on September 11, 
2014.   

Mr. McNulty continued by discussing the Gotham Health FQHC and Compliance Oversight.  He informed the 
Committee that the OCC was in the process of scheduling a compliance training session for the Gotham Board of Directors.  
He commented that the training was scheduled to take place in October, but the Gotham Board requested the rescheduling 
of the same.  He stated that the training would take place either in November or December.  He explained, essentially, that 
the training would cover the elements of a compliance program and issues concerning fraud, waste, and abuse; record 
management; and patient privacy. 

Mr. McNulty continued with the External Audits item in his report concerning the Department of Health and Human 
Services Office of Civil Rights (“OCR”).  He explained to the Board that this was a follow-up audit.  He stated that, in March, 
the OCC received an OCR notice calling for the review of Metropolitan Hospital Center’s (“Metropolitan”) compliance with 
certain federal civil rights and health information technology laws and practices related to: (i) meaningful access to services 
and programs for limited English proficient individuals and individuals with HIV; and (ii) the privacy and security of 
individuals’ protected health information (“PHI”) and their rights with regard to such information.  He reminded the 
Committee that in June the OCC responded to OCR’s request.  He further reminded the Committee that OCR subsequently 
requested additional information with regard to HHC’s risk analyses on its information systems.  He stated that OCR was 
informed that HHC performed a HIPAA risk analysis with respect to its QuadraMed system and engaged the services of an 
outside information technology vendor to perform a risk assessment and HIPAA GAP analysis at the HHC acute care 
facilities.  He advised the Committee that on September 16th the OCC received another request from OCR that focused on 
the access of services for individuals with limited English proficiency.  He advised that OCR had requested to interview 
members from the following departments at Metropolitan Hospital: (i) HIV Counseling and Testing Department; (ii) Inpatient 
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Medicine and Mental Health; (iii) Walk-in Testing; (iv) Satellite Clinic on East 120th Street; and (v) the coordinator of 
Language Access Services.  He stated that the interviews were tentatively scheduled to take place on October 16th, 
commenting, in general, that the coordination process was ongoing.  He informed the Committee that HHC is required to 
provide OCR with a list of all the employees and OCR will select the employees they wish to interview.  Lastly, he advised 
the Committee that, earlier in the morning, he received another request from OCR regarding several questions about the 
information systems at Bellevue Hospital Center.  Mr. McNulty advised the Committee that he had to take a closer look at 
the subject OCR request and that he would report back to the Committee with regard to the same.  Mr. McNulty stated that 
this was very unique; commenting that, although OCR has jurisdiction on both privacy matters and matters concerning civil 
rights of individuals, this was the first time OCR performed a joint review of both matters and that this was the first time that 
he could recall OCR wanted to interview HHC employees. 

Ms. Youssouf asked if there were any complaints on the hotline in relation to any of these items.  Mr. McNulty 
responded no and commented that OCR’s review was random.   He advised that, in pertinent part, back in March, OCR 
informed the OCC that its review was a research survey.  He added that it appears now to be more of an investigation. 

Mr. McNulty then discussed the OCC’s midyear 2014 compliance program assessment.  He informed the Committee 
that, in 2013, the Bureau of Compliance at the Office of the Medicaid Inspector General (“OMIG”) published guidance on 
how compliance programs may assess whether or not they are meeting the eight elements of a compliance program.  He 
stated that OMIG provided an audit tool and instructed all compliance programs to perform a self-evaluation process twice a 
year - - once during the summer and once in December.  He explained that the December assessment is used as the basis 
of the certification to OMIG that an effective compliance program exists.  Mr. McNulty stated that the OCC performed the 
summer review and believed all eight elements were met.  He further stated that the OCC would be performing another 
review in December, the findings of which will be disclosed to the Audit Committee and with HHC President and CEO Dr. 
Raju.  Thereafter, he explained, Dr. Raju would certify via OMIG’s website that HHC/OCC has an effective compliance 
Program. 

 
 
Mr. McNulty informed the Committee that the audit tool basically requires the collection of documentation to satisfy each 

element in the audit.  He added that the collection of documentation results in a two or three inch binder of evidence, which 
he explained must be kept ready for a possible OMIG effective compliance program audit.  He stated that OMIG performs a 
set number of audits throughout the State annually.  He closed his report by adding that the OCC is ready if HHC is audited.  
After asking the Committee if they had any questions, Mr. McNulty concluded his report. 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:48 P.M. 
 
 
 
 
       Submitted by, 
 
 
       Emily Youssouf 
       Audit Committee Chair  
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NOVEMBER 12, 2014 
SPECIAL AUDIT COMMITTEE MEETING 

TALKING POINTS 
 

A Special meeting of the Audit Committee was held on Wednesday, November 12, 2014. The meeting was called to 
order at 9:00 AM by Ms. Emily A. Youssouf, Committee Chair.   
 
Ms. Youssouf then stated that we are having an update so we can approve and release the audited financials.  We 
have spent a lot of time on these in prior meetings and there are a few changes that we are going to have KPMG 
highlight for us.  She then turned the meeting over to Mr. Jay Weinman, Corporate Comptroller. 
 
Mr. Weinman saluted everyone and said that since the October Audit Committee meeting, there have been three major 
changes and one minor change that I briefly want to discuss.  I have handed out a one-page summary, along with the 
copies of financial statement pages for the balance sheet and income statements for you to follow along. 
 
The first is KPMG did issue an unmodified opinion.  That means that the financial statements were presented fairly in 
their opinion in all material respects.  The following changes were made since the October meeting. 

• An agreement with the City that HHC would not reimburse the City for the 2013 malpractice ($121.4 million) 
and debt service ($150.4 million) and other fringe benefits and expense payable ($28 million). 
 $299.8 million reduction to Due to The City of New York. 

 
Ms. Youssouf stated that that is really good news and we thank the City very much. 
 
Mr. Weinman continued with the second major change: 

• Funding from the City for collective bargaining settlements of $118 million 
 
Mr. Weinman said that the third one is GASB 68 – I had mentioned in October that the new pension guidelines, 
actually impact the financial statement materially.  There were a couple of changes; one is that we recorded a liability 
of $2.5 billion as of 2014 that is reflected as a newly disclosed liability.  We never carried the liability before and the 
expenses were $229 million.  This is slightly different than what we actually fund, so that is a change due to the GASB 
and is reflected on the balance sheet on page 15 with a new category called “Deferred Inflows”.  This is a 
representative difference between what is earned on a pension fund and what was projected. 
 
Mr. Weinman stated that lastly, there was a change in the recording for third-party liabilities.  We previously netted 
them out; we have done this in the past to be more consistent with some of KPMG other clients.  We separated the 
liabilities and recorded $182 million in the liabilities section rather than netting the receivables.   
 
Ms. Marlene Zurack, Senior Vice President, Finance/Chief Financial Officer, added that KPMG had handed out a brief 
statement.  Ms. Youssouf then asked the representatives to introduce themselves.  They introduced themselves as 
follows:  Maria Tiso, Engagement Partner and Joe Bukzin, Senior Manager. 
 
Ms. Tiso stated that Mr. Weinman covered everything on page three, the audit update which discusses the three 
significant issues.  On page four we put together a summary of significant subsequent adjustments and how they 
impacted each of the categories on the financial statements.  On item 1, total assets was impacted by $183 million and 
that increased by moving the receivables down to liabilities.  On total liabilities there was an increase of $2.3 billion that 



was the GASB 68 adjustment, a decrease due to the City in the collective bargaining adjustment and an increase to 
the third-party liabilities. 
 
The deferred inflow of resources, a new line item on the balance sheet is $724 million.  At the end of the day, the total 
net deficit position decreased by $2.8 billion which largely resulted from the GASB 68 adjustment.  Total operating 
revenue increased by $390 million from the last the statement and is due to the appropriations from the City and the 
collective bargaining accrual.  A total operating expense, which is good news, decreased by $234 million and that 
resulted from a decrease in the pension expenses from GASB 68. 
 
Ms. Tiso added that we wanted to show at high level the unmodified opinion, and we worked diligently with the team of 
HHC as well as the team from the City of New York to implement the GASB 68.  We had five days to have it 
implemented and HHC was the first in the country to have early adopted so kudos to HHC. 
 
Ms. Zurack said that I would also like to give kudos to KPMG because they really pulled the resources on weekends 
and nights and made an effort to review a 318-page actuarial statement in a couple of days, and Mr. Weinman and his 
team as well had to do similar 11th-hour work and got it done on time, so kudos to all of them. 
 
Ms. Youssouf remarked that I think this is great and this helps our new-cash position. 
 
Ms. Zurack added that two pieces help – the pension piece does not help.  The pension change looks like an 
improvement, but from a cash perspective there is no difference. 
 
Mr. Mark Page, Board Member said that the pension change is due to the way the actuarial funding works, if you make 
changes, it increases your liability.  You basically borrow from the pension system an amount to cover the liability and 
you pay it back over a scheduled period of time and you pay back interest and principal to amortize the loan.  This 
change is saying that you recognize as an expense the interest but you no longer recognize as an expense the 
payment of principal.  So it changes what our inflow/outflow presentation is.  It does not actually change how much 
money we are obliged to pay for this actuarial need. 
 
Ms. Youssouf thanked the City for what they have helped us with, and extended thanks and appreciation to KPMG and 
especially HHC staff for getting the financial statement out in such a timely fashion given that it was a lot of additional 
work involved.  
 
Ms. Youssouf asked for a motion to approve the financial statement, it was seconded and approved by the Committee. 
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:09 A.M. 
 
 

Submitted by, 
  

       Emily Youssouf 
       Chairperson  
       Audit Committee   

 
 

































































 
 

 
 

  

 
 
 

 
AUDIT COMMITTEE OF THE  
HHC BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

 
 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 

  
Corporate Compliance Report 

  
    December 4, 2014 

 



 
 
OFFICE OF CORPORATE COMPLIANCE 

AUDIT COMMITTEE OF THE  
HHC BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

       
Corporate Compliance Report 

125 Worth Street  
5th Floor Boardroom, Room 532 

New York, NY 10013 
Thursday, December 4, 2014  @ 10:00 a.m. 

 

  2 

 
 
 
 

Table of Contents  
 

I. Compliance Program Certification ....………………………….……..…..…Pages 3-4 

II. Update on Data Breach at East New York Diagnostic and Treatment Center 
……...........................................................................................................................Page 4 

III. Compliance Reporting Index for Third Quarter of Calendar Year 2014 (CY2014) 
….………………………………………………………………….……………Pages 4-5 

IV. Privacy Reporting Index for the Third Quarter of CY2014  …….………...Pages 5-6 

V. Monitoring of Excluded Providers ……………………………….…….........….Page 6   

  

  

 

 
 

 

  

  

  



 
 
OFFICE OF CORPORATE COMPLIANCE 

AUDIT COMMITTEE OF THE  
HHC BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

       
Corporate Compliance Report 

125 Worth Street  
5th Floor Boardroom, Room 532 

New York, NY 10013 
Thursday, December 4, 2014  @ 10:00 a.m. 

 

  3 

Agenda 
 
I.          Compliance Program Certification 
 
Background 
 
1) Pursuant to Social Services Law § 363-d and 18 NYCRR part 521, HHC is required to 
establish and maintain an effective compliance program aimed at detecting fraud, waste, and 
abuse.  To accomplish this goal, HHC is required to implement and maintain appropriate systems 
and processes to detect and deter fraudulent and criminal conduct.   
 
Effective Compliance Program Defined 
 
2) To be effective, the program must cover the following seven areas: (i) billings; (ii) 
payments; (iii) medical necessity and quality of care: (iv) governance; (v) mandatory reporting; 
(vi) credentialing; and (vii) other risk areas that are or should with due diligence be identified by 
HHC. 
 
3) In addition to the above, an effective compliance program must contain the following 
eight elements: (i) the development of written policies and procedures that, among other things, 
describe compliance expectations as embodied in a code of conduct or code of ethics, implement 
the operation of the compliance program, and provide guidance to employees and others on 
dealing with potential compliance issues; (ii) the designation of an employee vested with 
responsibility for the day-to-day operation of the compliance program; (iii) the development and 
implementation of a training and education program concerning the compliance program, its 
expectations, and its scope of operation - such training and education must reach the governing 
body; (iv)  establishment of direct communication lines to the employee vested with the day-to-
day direction of the compliance program that are accessible to workforce members, including 
executives and the governing body, as well as persons associated with the provider; (v) 
establishment of disciplinary policies to encourage the good faith participation in the compliance 
program; (vi) implementation of a system designed to routinely identify, evaluate, and address 
corporate vulnerabilities and risks; (vii) establishment of a system designed to respond to 
compliance issues as they are raised and/or identified; and (viii) the creation of a policy that 
prohibits intimidation or retaliation for the good faith participation in the compliance program. 
 
Certification Process 
 
4) The Office of Corporate Compliance (“OCC”) will perform an assessment of HHC 
compliance activities and thoroughly document HHC’s compliance with the requirements found 
under New York State compliance program regulations.  Said review is expected to be 
completed by Monday, December 12, 2014 in preparation for the December 2014 New York 
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State Office of the Medicaid Inspector General (“OMIG”) compliance program certification to 
be performed by HHC President and Chief Executive Officer Ramanathan Raju, M.D.   
 
II.    Update on Data Breach at East New York Diagnostic and Treatment Center  
 
1) As previously reported during the October 2, 2014 Audit Committee, the OCC and HHC 
information data security contractor Tekmark Global Solutions, conducted a privacy and security 
audit walk-through of the East New York Diagnostic and Treatment Center (“East NY”) to 
assess East NY’s compliance with Meaningful Use certification regulations and the Health 
Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (“HIPAA”).  In the course of performing 
this walk-through, the OCC observed that multiple unsecured boxes - - 198 in total - - of medical 
and dental records were inappropriately stored in an employee parking garage at that facility.  At 
the direction of the OCC, the boxes were immediately secured and, on August 15, 2014, were 
moved to a secure location at Citi Storage, HHC’s offsite storage vendor.  OCC’s investigation 
of this matter has revealed that these boxes contain the medical and/or dental records from 
several closed HHC clinics, including (1) the Howard Houses Child Health Center; (2) the 
Brevoort Houses Child Health Clinic; (3) the Fifth Avenue Child Health Clinic and (4) dental 
records from the closed dental clinic at the Brownsville Child Health Clinic 
 
2) It was determined that the storage of these records constituted a breach under the Health 
Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (“HIPAA”) and its implementing 
regulations.  As a result this breach, the following steps were taken under applicable law: (i) all 
10,058 affected patients were provided with notice regarding the breach and were offered, at the 
sole cost to the Corporation, credit monitoring and identity theft restoration services through a 
third-party vendor; (ii) HHC notified the Office of Civil Rights of the U.S. Department of Health 
and Human Services; and (iii) HHC provided notice of the breach to the media and posted 
information regarding the notice on its public website. 
 
3) The total cost to provide patient notification and credit monitoring services (if exercised 
by each affected patient) is $ 52,376.    
 
III. Compliance Reporting Index for the Third Quarter of Calendar Year 2014 

(CY2014) 
 
Summary of Reports 

1) For the third quarter CY2014 (July 1, 2014 to September 30, 2014) there were 110 
compliance-based reports of which 1 was classified as a Priority “A” report, 51 (or 46.4%) were 
classified as Priority “B” reports, and 58 (or 52.7%) were classified as Priority “C” reports.  For 
purposes here, the term “reports” means compliance-based inquiries and compliance-based 
complaints.  Of the 110 reports received during this period, 55 (or 50%) were compliance 
complaints received on the OCC’s anonymous toll-free compliance hotline. 
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Mode of Reporting 

2) Below is a summary of how the OCC received the 110 CY2014 third quarter reports: 

• 55 (50%) were received on the Help Line; 
• 19 (17.3%) were received via E-Mail; 
• 11 (10%) were received Face to Face; 
• 11 (10%) were received via Telephone; 
• 3 (2.7%) were received via Other; 
• 3 (2.7%) were received via Web Submission; 
• 2 (1.8%) were received via Mail; 
• 2 (1.8%) were received via Website; 
• 1 (0.9%) were received via Facsimile; 
• 1 (0.9%) were received via Fraud & Abuse Form (e); 
• 1 (0.9%) were received via Office Visit; 
• 1 (0.9%) were received via Referral from other HHC Office. 

 
Allegation Class Analysis 
 
3) The breakdown of the allegation classes of the 110 reports received in the third quarter of 
CY 2014 is as follows: 
 

• 36 (32.7%) pertained to Policy and Process Integrity; 
• 23 (20.9%) pertained to Misuse or Misappropriation of Assets or Information; 
• 21 (19.1%) pertained to Employee Relations; 
• 17 (15.5%) pertained to Other; 
• 8 (7.3%) pertained to Diversity, Equal Opportunity and Respect in the Workplace; 
• 4 (3.6%) pertained to Environmental, Health and Safety; 
• 1 (0.9%) pertained to Financial Concerns. 

 
IV. Privacy Reporting Index for the Third Quarter of CY2014 

Incident Reports and Investigations 

1) A total of 29 incidents were reported via the HIPAA Complaint Tracking System during 
the 3rd Quarter of 2014 (July 1, 2014 through September 30, 2014).   These reports were entered 
in the HHC HIPAA Complaint Tracking System, an HHC proprietary database.   

2) Of the twenty-nine 29 complaints entered in the tracking system, 12 were found after 
investigation to be violations of HHC HIPAA Privacy Operating Procedures; 13 were found not 
to be a violation of HHC HIPAA Privacy Operating Procedures; and four are still under 
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investigation. Of the twelve confirmed violations, three were determined to be breaches and nine 
were determined not to be breaches.   

V. Monitoring of Excluded Providers 
 
 1) The OCC has not received or uncovered any reports of excluded providers since 
the Audit Committee last convened on October 2, 2014.  
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